COMHAIRLE CONTAE ÁTHA CLIATH THEAS
SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL


MEETING OF SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL

MONDAY 14TH JULY, 2008

HEADED ITEM NO. 4 (e) (i) 

The following report was CONSIDERED at the Lucan Clondalkin Area Committee Meeting held on 18th June, 2008.  
Following consideration of the report it was proposed by Councillor G. O’Connell, seconded by Councillor D. Keating and RECOMMENDED that the Council introduce a HGV ban for vehicles of 3 tonnes and over unleaden weight, during school arrival and departure times between 8.30 and 9.30 and between 13.15 and 15.15 Monday to Friday incl. at the following locations:-

Old Lucan Road, between Adamstown Rd and Ballyowen Road
and

The Old Hill Road, between Main St and Old Lucan Road.
MEETING OF LUCAN-CLONDALKIN AREA COMMITTEE (1)

Wednesday, June 18, 2008

HEADED ITEM NO. 5

Report on the proposed short term HGV ban, Lucan

An advertisement was published in the Echo on the 13th May for the introduction of a short term HGV ban during school arrival and departure times between 8.30 and 9.30 Monday to Friday and between 13.15 and 15.15 Monday to Friday at the following locations:-

Old Lucan Road, between Adamstown Rd and Ballyowan Rd

and

The Old Hill Road, between Main St and Old Lucan Rd

Submissions Received

13 submissions were received on the proposal as shown in the following table. 

	Submission


	Name
	Comment

	1
	Helen Ryan
	Ms Ryan is fully in support of the proposal and would like to know why the ban could not be extended to include Main Street and be operational over a 24 hour period



	Response
	
	1) Currently there is an existing 24 hr HGV ban on the North side of the River Liffey. If a HGV ban was imposed, where a haulier cannot access their premises without infringing the ban, they legally are allowed to disregard it. Limiting the ban to the roads, where most of the schools are situated, while allowing HGV’s to use Main Street, allows the Gardai to keep these roads clear of HGVs. The Council acknowledges that Main St is not suitable for heavy traffic but feels that the greatest priority for now is to protect school children.



	2
	Declan Kenny
	Supports the proposal

	Response
	
	

	3
	Julie McMullan

Chair St Andrew’s National School
	Supports the proposal

	Response
	
	

	4
	Helga Myler
	Fully in support of the proposal

	Response
	
	

	5
	Dr Kevin Farrell, Green Party
	Whilst he is in support of the proposal they would like to see the following changes made. 

1) The times of operation of the ban should be widened as follows so as to comprehend the school arrival and departure times of Schools in South Lucan near to the Ballyowen Road: 
• 08:00 to 09:30 
• 12:45 to 15:15 

2) The ban should incorporate a “no left-hand turn” at the T-junction on Main St., Lucan Village near the Bank of Ireland.

3) Adequate signage should be erected as part of the ban, and that businesses whose HGVs use the routes concerned should be contacted to inform them of the ban

4) The Local Authority should provide clarity with regard to the situation of local access traffic.

5) Policing/enforcement of the ban needs to be regular and consistent and that penalties should be such that they deter repeat offending. We submit that monitoring be put in place using Automatic Number Plate Recognition (APNR) technology to facilitate easy policing/enforcement

6) Monitoring should be undertaken before and after the ban is put in place to determine if additional HGV traffic has been displaced to South Lucan.



	Response
	
	1) There are a number of schools situated directly on the 2 roads encompassing the HGV ban, Old Lucan Road and The Old Hill, and as such they are considered very suitable for such a measure. As Dr Farrell has pointed out in his letter, enforcing a ban can be difficult as HGV’s are allowed to disregard the ban if they are accessing businesses within the ban area. Extending the ban to the South of Lucan and increasing its timing would only make it more difficult to enforce. Also it should be noted that Ballyowen Road is not considered as suitable a location for a HGV ban as there are no schools fronting directly on to it. 

2) Placing a no left turn ban at this location will prevent all vehicles from turning left. A HGV ban would have to be placed on the bridge itself causing difficulties for local businesses as indicated in response to 1. 

3) Adequate signage will be erected as per regulations, local businesses within the ban area may still access their premises, signage will be erected in advance warning HGV drivers of the impending regulations.

4) This point has been addressed in 3)

5) This proposal if approved will be implemented with the full backing of the Gardai who will be responsible for the monitoring and enforcement of the ban. With regard to using ANPR cameras in enforcement, current agreements preclude SDCC from using our cameras for this purpose.
6) It is acknowledged that traffic will increase on Main St, the N4 and Old Lucan Rd to the west of the ban but we do not feel that HGV traffic will increase in South Lucan. 



	6
	Dr Kevin Farrell
	Whilst he is in support of the proposal they would like to see the following changes made. 
1) The ban does not go far enough. Firstly, the ban only incorporates part of Lucan Village. North-South traffic will still be permitted to travel through the Western part of the Village to and from Lucan Bridge, resulting in greater congestion along that part of the Village during the ban operation times since HGVs will divert to that part of the village away from the ban area. 
2) Secondly, since the opening of the “Laraghcon Distributor Road”, Lucan Village has witnessed a dramatic increase in the number of HGVs travelling through it. Essentially, the available north-south route facilitated by this distributor road means that many HGVs use it as a means of avoiding tolls and congestion on the M50. 
I understand that South Dublin County Council take the view that a complete ban is not feasible until an alternative north-south route is available. I submit that were a complete ban to be implemented, HGV traffic would simply use the route they used before the “Laraghcon Distributor Road” was constructed; namely, the M50, where they belong. Accordingly, I submit that a complete HGV ban is entirely feasible. I submit that it could easily be implemented by imposing a HGV ban on the “Laraghcon Distributor Road”, or as near to it as possible, given the northern extent of the Council’s administrative area, which is near the southern end of the “Laraghcon Distributor Road”. Furthermore, I submit that local HGV traffic from the businesses on the Lower Road/Strawberry beds road could be excluded from the ban. I submit that such a measure would see a much more dramatic reduction in HGV traffic through Lucan Village, and a much safer environment for school  children and their parents during school and other times. 
3) Notwithstanding the foregoing, should the Council decide to implement the ban as advertised, I submit that the times of operation of the ban should be widened as follows so as to comprehend the school arrival and departure times of Schools in South Lucan near to the Ballyowen Road: 
• 08:OOtoO9:30 
• 12:45 to 15:15 




	
	
	1) This has been covered in response 1
2) This has been covered in response 1
3) This query has been responded in response 5.1


	7
	Antoinette Cosgrave, Secretary, 

On Behalf of the Parents Association St. Anne’s (Lucan)
	Ms Cosgrove objects to the ban unless it is extended to the Newcastle Road, as she is concerned that it would increase HGV traffic on the Newcastle Road. She calls on South Dublin County Council to consider a HGV Ban on the Newcastle Road in tandem with this HGV ban.

	Response
	
	1) While SDCC acknowledges that the HGV ban will increase HGV numbers on Newcastle Rd, it is being implemented primarily for the safety of the school children who attend the large number of schools along the ban area that the proposal is being put forward and will only be in operation for 3 hours a day.


	8
	Alan Haugh 
Chief Executive 
CPI Ltd
	Mr Haugh objects to this proposal; the main reasons are as follows: 

1) The proposed HGV ban would close off an important access route to his premises. Traffic diverted from this route would be forced to travel along Main Street, Lucan, which is already congested and is not a suitable route for such a diversion. City bound traffic would then face a considerably longer journey time. 

2) Until such time as new a Liffey bridge is constructed to provide a practical alternative route, then the question of such a severe traffic restriction in the Lucan area is premature. 

3) It would be impractical to implement a time-related ban. A driver unfamiliar with the area would find it difficult to predict his arrival time, especially with the general traffic congestion in the Dublin area and the disruption caused by ongoing road works in West Dublin in particular. Furthermore, a driver who found himself within the HGV ban zone could find it very difficult to find his way to the alternative route, thus causing further traffic disruption. 

4) This proposal would set an unprecedented restriction of movement of vehicles on a public roadway with potential consequences for free passage of traffic in congested areas throughout the city. 

5) Undoubtedly, there is a traffic bottleneck in the area of the Old Lucan Road and Old Hill Road. However much of the hold-up can be attributed to the overall heavy volume of traffic passing through the village. At peak hours, this bottleneck effect is exacerbated by inappropriate and illegal parking of vehicles in this area. We submit that the impact of our HGVs is marginal. 

6) The primary cause of traffic congestion around the schools at peak hours is the use of cars by parents in dropping off children. We submit that rather than introducing impractical traffic diversions, the Council should instead focus on making changes that will encourage and facilitate children travelling to school safely by walking, cycling and public transport. 

7) Safety is a priority for CPI, in particular safety in relation to the heavy goods vehicles used to transport materials to and from our plant. We have a firm policy of driver training and safety awareness in line with our company Safety Statement. His vehicles traverse the city streets and their drivers have to travel through many congested and busy areas in as safe a manner as possible. In this context he does not believe that the passage of HGVs in the Old Lucan Road / Old Hill Road area presents any significant increase in hazards to safety. He are not aware of any incidents involving his vehicles in this area.  


	Response
	
	1) We acknowledge that Main Street Lucan is not a suitable route for HGVs. However the safety of school children is a priority for the Council at this time. The ban is only for 3 hours a day.

2) This restriction is a temporary solution until a new bridge is built, then the ban can be extended to Main Street.

3) Advanced signs will be erected warning HGV drivers of the impending ban. For any traffic management measure there is always readjustment required but we find that drivers quickly familiarise themselves with the new arrangements. 

4) This measure is being carried out as primarily a safety measure for school children.  

5) We note Mr Haugh’s suggestion to improve parking enforcement in the area and we will ask the local Gardai to prevent this problem as the ban is being enforced.

6) We agree with Mr Haugh’s desire to reduce the number of school children being driven to school and that the Council should instead focus on making changes that will encourage and facilitate children travelling to school safely by walking, cycling and public transport.  This measure is primarily being promoted in order to encourage parents to allow their children to walk, cycle or travel by bus to school by increasing safely on the roads immediately adjacent to the schools. 
7) We appreciate and praise Mr Haugh’s excellent safety policy and incidents record. However, the ban is intended for all HGV drivers, some of whom may not have the same standard of training and competence.



	9
	Sandra Coleman.
	1) Same as submission No 7: objects to the ban unless it is extended to the Newcastle Road, as she is concerned that it would increase HGV traffic on the Newcastle Road.

2) Ms Coleman wishes to make a submission on behalf of the residents of Finnstown Cloisters/Finnstown Prior/that consideration should also be given to the banning of HGV vehicles at school related times on the Newcastle Road, Lucan. This road passes two primary schools and one second level school as well as the local library. There are approximately 1800 pupils who use these three schools on a daily basis as well as the volume of parents who must collect the children from the primary schools. At this stage, the percentage of HGVs using this road outnumber the volume of cars by 70%. This road is being used as a rat run for HGVs between the N7 and the N4 leading onto the M50. The proposed ban in the village will have an impact on the already overburdened Newcastle Road. A schooltime ban on HGVs would ensure that children can be collected from school safely and also reduce traffic volumes on that road by a large enough level to allow some of the older children the option of walking home from school on their own.

	Response
	
	1) This point has been covered in response 7

2) The Newcastle Road south of the N4 is considered a major distributor route for traffic accessing the N4 and the M50 and as a result a HGV ban could not be considered at this location at this time. 

	10
	Damian Bourke Chairman 
Liona O’Toole Secretary

Finnstown Abbey Residents Association
	1) Same as 7 and 9: they object the ban unless it is extended to the Newcastle Road: They think this HGV ban would increase HGV traffic on the Newcastle Road.

2) As you are aware the Newcastle Road between the N4 and the Finnstown Housing Estates has 3 schools, Superquinn Shopping centre, a church, sports grounds, a quite a number of houses immediately on the road. Since the opening of the Outer Ring Road there has been a marked increase in the number of trucks using the Newscastle Road as a means of traversing between the N7 and N4/N2 avoiding the M50. It is quite an anomaly that we have a situation that an “Outer Ring Road” with absolutely nothing directly on it, has a HGV ban but yet HGVs are free to use a road directly in front of schools and built up areas. 
The area around the schools/church and the Superquinn Centre is in effect a village area with pedestrians and children in particular crossing the roads frequently. It is not acceptable that children’s safety is put at risk when there is an infrastructure available to cater for rat-running trucks ie the Outer Ring Road. 
We are concerned that there is a risk that the proposed HGV ban in the village area could lead to more HGVs using the Newcastle Road, without a similar ban on the Newcastle Road. We call on South Dublin County Council to consider a HGV Ban on the Newcastle Road in tandem with this HGV ban.



	Response
	
	1) This point has been covered in response 7

2) This point has been covered in response 9.2


	11
	Damien Fallon 
Chief Executive 
MFP Companies
	Same letter as No 8

	Response
	
	Same response as 8

	12
	Avril Mullins 

On Behalf of the Parents Association St. Thomas’s (Lucan)
	Same letter as 10

	Response
	
	Same response as 10

	13
	Kay Macken
	Fully in support of the proposal

	Response
	
	


Summary
There were 13 submissions received on the ban. 7 of the submissions were in favour of the proposal (2 of them asking for extensions to the ban). 6 submissions were against the ban but 4 of those submissions would have been for the ban if it had been extended to Newcastle Road. 

This proposal will help to remove HGV traffic from locations where there are a significant number of schools and is limited to 3 hours a day at school drop off and pick up times. The proposal has received the full support of the Gardai. It is therefore recommended that the ban be approved to allow it to become operational before the start of the next school year in September 08. 

